Minutes



Performance Scrutiny Committee - Place and Corporate

Date: 18 January 2021

Time: 4.00 pm

Present: Councillors C Evans (Chair), G Berry, M Whitcutt, I Hayat, J Richards, M Al-

Nuaimi and C Ferris

In Attendance: Meirion Rushworth (Head of Finance), Owen James (Assistant Head of Finance -

Technical and Development), Amie Garwood-Pask (Senior Finance Business Partner (Budget Strategy)), Alastair Hopkins (Senior Finance Business Partner (Place & Corporate)), Paul Jones (Head of City Services), Rhys Cornwall (Head of People and Business Change), Tracey Brooks (Head of Regeneration, Investment and Housing), Gareth Price (Head of Law & Regulation) and Neil

Barnett (Scrutiny Adviser)

Apologies: Councillors K Critchley

1 Declaration of Interest

None

2 Minutes of the previous meetings held on 5 November 2020 and 19 November 2020

The minutes of the previous meetings held on 5 November 2020 and 19 November 2020 were **accepted** as a true and accurate record.

3 2021-22 Budget and Medium Term Financial Projections

Attendees:

- Paul Jones Head of City Services
- Rhys Cornwall Head of People and Business Change
- Meirion Rushworth Head of Finance
- Owen James Assistant Head of Finance
- Amie Garwood-Park Senior Finance Business Partner

Finance and Non-Service

Proposal 9 – N/A – Increase council tax increase from 4% base assumption by 1% to 5%. The Head of Finance gave an overview of the budget position which had followed a similar process to previous years. The budget gap was £4.1 million in September of last year. Officers had then looked at planning savings down to half a million by the time the settlement was brought forward, and so the budget was almost balanced at this point. Grant funding received just before Christmas was £9 million better than expected. Population numbers were used as a large part of this calculation and the numbers being used for Newport historically had been too low. This had now been corrected and so we had received more money this year. Also, rather than it being phased in, the grant was made in full which had

made it significantly better for the council this year. The final budget would be set in February following feedback received and considered.

Members asked the following:

• Members commented that the report states the Council is £9 million better off than anticipated, but also states that "given all of these challenges, at least another £9 million has to be found by 2025 based on current planning assumptions and projections. It was then asked if that £9 million has not obviated the necessity to find further savings and if we are still in a challenging position.

It was advised that Cabinet will decide what it wants to do with the additional settlements that we received this year. There are a number of future budget pressures and budget investments that are required and need to be considered in the budget. Assumptions have been made about what the settlements will be in those future years, and those assumptions need to be considered before February's Cabinet meeting and Council in March.

The Head of Finance then advised that based on the on the 1% increase in our RSG each year, the 4% on Council Tax each year and the pressures that have already been identified in those future years, we still have that £9million. The second figure of £9million for future years are purely coincidental. It was advised that we are still in a challenging position.

For additional context, the committee were advised that within the draft Cabinet report, included was the Medium Term Financial Plan (MTFP) and the £9million is the budget gap for future year and around the Revenue Support Grant (RSG) plus 1% council tax each year. These are planning assumptions and not decisions at this point because it is in the future. The budget pressures that are identified in the MTFP for the future years lead up to that gap.

 Members commented on point 1.5 in the Cabinet report – "The public sector has faced a prolonged period of real term reductions and funding levels for a number of years and core spending is still below 2009/9 levels, in real terms." Have we not really recovered from the 2008 crash?

It was advised that we still have not caught up. If we took our grant funding back then, and with rising inflation to where we are now, that would be our expected ground level.

Members then queried point 3.16 in the Cabinet report – It alludes that there is hope
of not allowing individual school reserves build up, but on page 48 it states that the
decline in school reserves is a concern?

It was explained that school reserves have reduced significantly quickly over the last three years. There are 4-5 secondary schools that have individually large deficits. We are still on the positive side in school reserves but there are little left. There has been a underspend this year due to schools not physically being open because of Covid-19. Most of the Primary schools are overspending, but have positive reserves and will still do so after this year, but this is an area to keep an eye on. Members were also advised that there is ongoing work being done with deficit schools to ensure that they are bringing forward recovery plans. The draft Budget is planning to fund next years schools cost increases. The cost next year is uncertain but the intention is to confirm when it is known.

 Members asked for clarification in point 3.15 of the Cabinet report that states the draft Budget makes provision for schools to receive investment of up to £4.9 million, which represents a 4.6% growth in the schools budget. Is this a significant increase?
 Members then queried about the level of the budget compared to past years which had reduced from not increasing council tax and due to austerity, and asked if this was the reason we are currently behind.

Members were advised that it is a significant increase. The Head of Finance did not have the figures, but we have seen the settlements either reduce in cash terms or increase by not keeping up in real terms, which has been a problem. It is also linked with demand increases and budget increases from a growing city, such as new schools and demand for more social care. The grant funding is not increasing enough to cover the budget demands. It was also clarified that council account accounts for 25% of the council's funding, the RSG is the main issue.

• It is proposed to raise council tax by 5%, with the announced settlement we would still be in benefit if council tax was not raised. Would the Head of Finance advocate this, or is it not economically prudent?

Members were advised that this decision would be down to Cabinet. From a finance perspective, the Head of Service advised that Newport has lower council tax than almost all of Wales. Missing a year of increase would be problematic as it would take a long time to catch up.

• Members queried Objective No 10 on page 199 in the Cabinet report – "Work with partner agencies and 3rd sector to provide advice and assistance to those with debts and financial problems." Is the service area confident that this action will be completed by the 1st March 2021 end date, and with some of the extra money to invest, could it be used to engage with people that do not normally face financial worries due to loss of income?

The Head of Service advised that this relates to council tax arrears, and for residents who contact us regarding their arrears, the Revenues Team make sure that where appropriate, they get referred to agencies such as Citizens Advice Bureau. Residents are also made aware of the council tax reduction scheme and how to check if they are entitled.

The Chair thanked the invitees for attending.

City Services

<u>Proposal 3 – STR2122/02 – Charges for non-household waste taken to Household Waste</u> <u>Recycling Centre (HWRC)</u>

The Head of City Services advised that currently the Council does not charge for materials under the waste regulations, but are allowed to charge for certain types of wastes. The proposal is to introduce a small charge for two items of waste, tyres and plasterboard.

Members asked the following:

 Members advised that they receive numerous complaints about tyres being dumped in their ward and it seems to be a problem throughout the city. Comment was then made that imposing a charge to take tyres to the HWRC might not be a wise thing to do as it could increase fly tipping. Membered were advised that if tyres are not charged at the point of disposal, then they are being paid for from their council tax. It is deemed that this is a fairer charge towards those who are disposing of more tyres. In terms of fly tipping, the Head of Service advised that it is mostly people that are involved in other forms of crime, such a white vans that charge to dispose of waste but do not have a proper duty of care. The Head of Service then advised the committee that there has been a lot of work this year in terms of surveillance and prosecution for flytipping, which will feed into next year.

Has the additional waste and fly tipping that has been accumulated during lockdown created any additional pressures on the budget for the way services we are running?

Members were advised that waste that was usually produced in work is now being generated at home, so the Council have to provide more resources to do those collections. It has not put a strain on refuse collections as the most of the increase are recyclable materials, however extra food waste in particular has put a strain on the budget. The budget proposals that have been drawn together are under the assumption that at some stage life will return to normal, which could take a year or more but it is a risk If the patterns do stay the same, as domestic collections require more resources.

Concern was raised about extreme weather events, which are happening more often.
 Are the service area confident they will have the capacity and financial ability to deal with this increased risk, and would more funding be needed?

The Head of Service advised that this is a challenge, especially for flooding. A concern is in terms of what council can do, and expectations from the public of what council can and allowed to do, can sometimes be greater than reality. Climate change has had a huge impact. Once we can maintain systems we have and carry along our current projections, we can look at making small improvements. It is not a budget issue as such, it is that often these events are point events. Members were then advised that the service area are always looking at ways to improve.

Proposal 4 – STR2122/05 – Streetworks – Increased Fees and Charges

The Head of City Services advised that this proposal is a specific significant increase for the fees and charges that utility companies pay whenever they dig up the road. This had been reviewed over the last two years and the proposal is to move the charges in line with neighbouring authorities. It will generate around £20,000 of income.

Members had no questions for this proposal.

Proposal 5 – STR2122/06 – Creation of pay and display car park Mill Parade

The Head of City Services advised Mill Parade car park was one of the few remaining highways car parks without a story. The service itself did not originally envisage as a saving, it was meant to try and resolve issues in the car park but it does generate income so it needs consultation. It was hoped that the proposal of the creation of a pay and display system would help resolve issues in the car park. The fees would be in line with the fees at Maindee car park.

Members asked the following:

 Comment was made that the charges may turn be a turn off for visitors, and asked if we could stay mindful where to ask people to park. Members were advised that one of the issues for visitor to the Transporter Bridge Visitor Centre is there is nowhere to park, but this is an ideal place for visitors as it is so close to the centre. It would help free up space to use as a car park and stop it being used as a dumping ground.

Members queried if the first hour of parking could be free? The Head of Service advised that the savings are based on those charges.

Proposal 7 – New fees and charges within cemetery services

The Head of City Services advised the fees and charges come into two categories. The first is around public health funerals, which are funerals that the Council are legally required to undertake for people who have died and we are unable to track their family. Previous, this was outsourced to a private contractor but it is proposed for an operational change so the Council do those works ourselves. It will provide some savings but it is more operational and improving efficiency.

The second is a change of charges, as are there some that have not been updated in years. Example was given to the committee of test digging. This would be a small increase of income compared to other fees but it is listed to consulted as they effect the public They are relatively small income compared to the overall income generated from the cemeteries but listed to consult as they effect public.

Members asked the following:

 Members queried test digging and asked what happens if the Council's records are incorrect, somebody pays for the dig and then find out that there are 3 people in a grave, but there are only 2?

Members were advised that in those instances the charge would not be levied.

• Are the charges from the Council sent to the bereaved or to the funeral director?

Members were advised that it depends on the arrangement. Normally deals are arranged through the funeral director as a go between through people's insurance, but it can vary.

The Chair thanked the invitees for attending.

Regeneration Investment and Housing

Proposal 8 – RIH2122/04 – Information Station move to Central Museum and Library
The Head of Regeneration Investment and Housing advised that the decision to relocate the Information Station was taken previously, so this proposal relates to the savings associated with the move. The Council do not own the Old Station Building, it is owned by a company named Arch Co, and the Council have to pay rent for the Ground and First Floors. The savings made from not paying the rent have been taken to pay for the relocation works. The balance of the savings would be £117,000 by not paying the balance of the rent.

Members asked the following:

 Members were advised that the decision to relocate the Information Station was made in 2019 and is already tied up with the idea that we use the Ground and First Floor as an incubation type networking hub, so this in process of being delivered as a regeneration project. Members asked if there is any possibility of the space vacated being used, or for a linked purpose?

Members were advised that the Ground Floor is already been in process of securing an operator. Officers have been speaking to the firm all throughout lockdown to understand their position and make sure that their requirements have not changed, and they are still interested in the move.

 Members asked for clarification on whether the savings that will be made each year, are they for the life of the lease that we have on the Information Station, and will those savings be put back into the Central Library afterwards?

The Head of Service confirmed that it would be the balance of the remaining term, which is 7 and a half years. following the expiry of the council lease, it will be open for all existing occupiers to discuss a new lease with the freeholder. There has been a lot of engagement over what is provided in the new location of the Information Station and necessary budget to deliver those are in place.

Members queried Budget Investment RIH9 – Norse Joint Venture – Increased contract payment as a result of assumed 2% uplift each year from 20/21 and asked for a brief explanation of the payment. The Head of Service advised she did not have these details to hand but would send would send the details to the committee.

The Chair thanked the invitees for attending.

Conclusion – Comments to the Cabinet

The committee noted the Draft Budget Proposals relevant to the Place and Corporate Service Areas and agreed to forward the minutes to the Cabinet as a summary of the issues raised.

The Committee wished to make the following comments to the Cabinet on the Proposals within the Place and Corporate Service Areas:

<u>Proposal 3 – STR2122/02 – Charges for non-household waste taken to Household Waste Recycling Centre (HWRC)</u>

- The Committee were concerned that any charges could result in an increase of flytipping which would also burden the budget, and hope that there is a contingency plan in place in case this was to happen. A suggestion was made that extra investment would be used for the Pride of Newport to help concerns about increases of flytipping and to clean up any potential hotspots.
- Further investment suggestions were made for the service area to employ additional Enforcement Officers and more CCTV in known flytipping hotspots.

Proposal 5 – STR2122/06 – Creation of pay and display car park Mill Parade

Members had a robust conversation and agreed with the proposal to turn this into a
public car park, to improve security at the site. However, concern was raised in
relation to the proposed charges and whether they would deter visitors. Some
Members suggested one hour free parking, while others suggested free parking all
day but with some sort of voucher scheme. A Member also stated that they would
also welcome the views of the Ward Members.

 The committee acknowledged that this would not deliver the Medium Term Financial Plan income and it would be some time before the Transporter Bridge was re-opened as a visitor attraction. Therefore, they asked Cabinet to consider all of these issues when making a final decision on this budget proposal.

Proposal 8 – RIH2122/04 – Information Station move to Central Museum and Library

The Committee praised the service the Information Station has provided the residents
of Newport, but voiced concerns of any possibility that some services could be lost
during the transfer. The committee wished to seek assurance that we maintain the
range of services that are provided whilst completing the transfer.

Proposal 9 – N/A – Increase council tax increase from 4% base assumption by 1% to 5%

 The committee acknowledged the proposal for the increase. Members then suggested if some money from the future investments could be used to focus on engaging with people that do not normally face financial worries due to loss of income.

The meeting terminated at 5.45 pm